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• The House will please return to the Calendar . 

The Clerk will please call Calendar Number 307. 

THE CLERK: 

On page 12, House Calendar 307, favorable report 

of the joint standing committee on Higher Education 

and Employment Advancement, Senate Bill 18~ AN ACT 

CONCERNING THE ENGLISH LANGUAGE LEARNER EDUCATION 

INCENTIVE PROGRAM. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. I move for the 

• acceptance of the joint committee's favorable report 

and passage of the bill in concurrence with the 

Senate. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

The question is acceptance of the joint 

committee's favorable report and passage of the bill 

in concurrence with the Senate. 

Representative Willis, you have the floor. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Thank you very much. There is a need for 

additional teachers qualified to teach bilingual 

• students and English language learners. This bill 
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allows the Office of Higher Education to administer 

the English Language Learner Incentive Program. 

This program will provide college tuition 

assistance and loan relief to students who are 

interested in becoming English language learner 

educators. It provides an incentive for students to 

pursue this added endorsement to their Connecticut 

public institutions of higher education. 

The redesign of this program will allow more 

students to take advantage of the grants and loan 

programs. This program will provide much needed 

college tuition assistance and loan relief . 

Equally important, it will provide a strong 

incentive for these individuals to take added steps to 

pursue this endorsement in teaching English to 

speakers of other languages, or bilingual education 

studies at a Connecticut public institution of higher 

education. Madam, I thank you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Will you remark further on the bill before us? 

Representative LeGeyt, you have the floor, sir. 

REP. LEGEYT (17th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker, good afternoon to you . 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 
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Good afternoon . 

REP. LEGEYT (17th): 

I rise to speak on this bill because it covers a 

very important aspect of teacher preparation in that 

there are so many people, so many students these days 

who need this extra English language preparation and 

so I'm encouraged by this bill, but I do have a 

question, through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Please proceed, Representative. 

REP. LEGEYT (17th): 

Thank you. To the good Chair of the Higher 

Education Committee, I would ask that the good Chair 

of the Higher Education Committee comment on the 

fiscal note that goes with this bill. Through you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Thank you. Let me, there is no state impact and 

no municipal impact on this bill, regarding this bill. 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative LeGeyt . 

REP. LEGEYT (17th): 

.I 
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Thank you, Madam Speaker. And thanks for that 

answer. I am looking at the fiscal note on the 

reference here and it does say no state impact. 

However, there's significant grants and loans 

that are being offered and a rebate or a forgiveness 

of loan, depending on how someone performs and whether 

they follow through with what the preparation would 

allow them to do and I'm wondering how that translates 

into no fiscal note for the state? 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis . 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker. This program already 

exists and the loan reimbursement and grants would 

take a while, so it would not be in this fiscal year 

that you would see an impact beyond what is already 

appropriated. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative LeGeyt. 

REP. LEGEYT (17th): 

Thank you very much, Madam Speaker. I appreciate 

that answer and the only difference is that this bill 

removes the cap of 20 s,tudents who can be involved in 

-I 

,_ 
' 
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this program at one time, so potentially with more 

students involved, that would increase the expenditure 

even though it is expected that 20 students would be 

drawing grants and reimbursable loans. 

So it appears to me that there is, albeit a small 

one, there is a potential fiscal note on this bill and 

I just wanted to make that point, but also to say that 

with that in mind, I still think that it's a valuable 

piece of legislation and I plan to support it. 

So thank you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Thank you, Representative LeGeyt . 

Representative Ayala of the 128th District. 

REP. AYALA (128th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. I rise in strong 

support of this bill. I am a co-sponsor. I believe 

that this is a bill that will have a great impact for 

the State of Connecticut, but particularly for 

Bridgeport. 

At this point in time we have over 70 languages 

being spoken in the City of Bridgeport and a program 

like this will be beneficial for our student body and 

I'm just very excited that we are here to vote on it . 
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In my two districts that I represent, we have a 

very high volume of Spanish, Portuguese, Brazilian, 

Creole and an incentive like this is something that 

will bring our schools to a higher level of learning. 

I believe that at this point we have English 

language learners that are not able to fulfill their 

potential because of that barrier of the language, so 

I urge my colleagues to support this bill and I thank 

the Committee for their hard work and look forward to 

voting yes. Thank you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Thank you, Representative . 

Representative Sawyer. You have the floor, 

ma'am. 

REP. SAWYER (55th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. If I might, a question 

through you to the proponent of the bill. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Please proceed. 

REP. SAWYER (55th): 

To the gentle Chairwoman of the Higher Education 

Committee, on the Office of Fiscal Analysis 

explanation, I was a little confused by it because it 

says this bill allows students to receive a grant of 
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$5,000 per year for up to two years of schooling and 

the use of the word grant. 

I had the understanding that a grant meant that 

they gave you the money and it was not expected to be 

repaid, but then after that there's a comma and it 

says, for up to two years of schooling and upon 

graduation, students become eligible for a loan 

reimbursement of $2,500 per year for up to four years 

of teaching. 

Through you, Madam Speaker, is this a grant or is 

this a loan? I guess that's my first question, and if 

she could describe that process? 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker. This is an existing 

loan reimbursement program that is presently offered 

by the Office of Higher Education and it says in the 

description that it is an incentive grant and loan 

reimbursement program for teachers studying. 

So it is both existing and it says here, both are 

administered within the available appropriations. I 

am assuming, it increases the numbers of, before there 
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was a cap of 20. Now it is not limited by that and it 

says that a student will receive a loan reimbursement. 

I do not, in the original program, and then it 

says after July 1, 2014 they will receive a grant 

after they've been enrolled, so I would assume that 

that sort of scholarship or financial aid situation, 

where it would come off their tuition. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Sawyer. 

REP. SAWYER (55th): 

I thank the Chairwoman for that particular 

answer, and I was doing the simple math, Madam 

Speaker, and it says in the same fiscal note, it talks 

about in FY14-15 the biennial grant contains $95,000 

for this program and since the program is administered 

within available appropriations up to 19 students will 

be eligible in 2015, and yet I'm a little confused 

because I heard that the cap is being lifted of the 

20. 

Now, I can do the simple math at 20 times 5 is 

100 and this talks about $95,000, so I just had a 

little, a further clarification would be very helpful 

on the mathematics. Through you, Madam Speaker . 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 
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Representative Willis . 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker, my understanding is 

that there's not a number specified any more so when 

the funds have been expended that's the end of the 

grants that are available, so it's up to that point. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Sawyer. 

REP. SAWYER (55th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. That helps a lot. I 

thought it was looking to increase the numbers that 

allow students to get it and I couldn't see that there 

was enough money, but this is possibly in the reverse, 

so I thank the Chairwoman for that explanation. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Miner, you have the floor, sir. 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. I'm looking at the 

write up that goes along with the fiscal note and it 

seems to say that for FY 14 and 15 the biennial budget 

contains $95,000 for this program, I think that's 

contained in this bill. 

Through you, could the gentle lady tell me 

whether the budget that's anticipated to be voted on 
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• in the next three or four days will still contain that 

same $95,000? Through you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

,, Through you, Madam Speaker, it's my understanding 

that the funds are available now, that it would not, 

this is just changing the conditions. It's not my 

impression that it's in the budget. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Miner. 

REP. MINER (66th): -. Thank you, Madam Speaker, and so through you. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Oh, it does. I'm sorry. I'll clarify that, 

through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis, Representative Miner has 

the floor. He might ask that you continue. 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Please. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis . 

• REP. WILLIS (64th): 
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• I apologize. It does say the 14 and 15 Fiscal 

Year has $95,000 for the program. I thought it was, 

my apologies, unexpended funds previously. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Miner. 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. And my question was, 

knowing that we're going to be voting on a budget and 

noting that the~e·s been a time lapse since the time 

this bill has gone through the committee process, I'm 

not aware that the Office of Fiscal Analysis ever 

comes back and readjusts these fiscal notes to provide 

• any clarity as to whether this money is actually in 

the budget or not. 

And so, my question is, as of today, is it the 

gentle lady's understanding that this, even with a 

$500 million let's say swing in revenue or $360 

million, depending on which year you look at, that 

this $95,000 is still going to be in the budget? 

Through you. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

• 
. '• 
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Through you, Madam Speaker, that is my 

understanding. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: . 

Representative Miner. 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. And through you, to 

the extent, and I know Representative LeGeyt asked a 

question about within available appropriations. It 

seemed to me that the prior language, the prior 

program had some language in it about being within 

available appropriations. 

That would indicate to me that there already was 

an ongoing, somebody's already in the budget doing 

this kind of work designing these kinds of programs 

within Higher Ed. Is that not correct? 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker, that is indeed 

correct. This is just a redesign and making the 

program more workable. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Miner. 
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REP. MINER (64th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. And so, my 

recollection of the bill is that in an early section 

that caveat is taken out and then it's replaced later 

under I think the new language for this new proposal, 

but the intent is that the same individuals would be 

working on that, so the effect of within available 

appropriations isn't going to take that duty, that 

responsibility from someone else to have them work on 

this? Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis . 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker, that is indeed, 

correct. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Miner. 

REP. MINER (66th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. I don't have any 

further ques~ions. I understand the value of this 

program and I can tell you, you know, there are more 

times than not we see within available appropriations 

listed in many bills in the State of Connecticut . 
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It does, at least for my mind, lead me to this 

statement, which is, I think that's part of the reason 

why we are where we are. More often than not, instead 

of directly allocating an expense to something, we 

have this phrase within available appropriations and 

think that as it leaves here it's just going to get 

taken care of. 

And I think over the last year or two, we've 

heard from constituents who have become victim of that 

phrase so that when they've tried to file paperwork, 

not with regard to this necessarily, but other things, 

there's nobody there to do it . 

And so, it is a concept that I understand and I 

think I support, but it really is, at this point in 

time, very hard to imagine that somebody here isn't 

going back looking at every single one of these 

programs saying, do we still have the money? 

We may have known or thought we had the money 

three weeks ago or two months ago, but the new numbers 

that came out yesterday certainly have caused me to 

take a look at even our proposal from a week and a 

half ago. 

And so while I'm inclined to listen to what 

others have to say, and I certainly take to heart the 
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comments that were made by Representative Ayala 

because I think they are important. We are a vast 

state in terms of our dialect, in terms of our 
. 

interest. Each of these really is, it's questionable 

whether we can afford them. Thank you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Represent~tive Smith, you have the floor, sir. 

REP. SMITH (108th): 
., 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. Just a few questions, 

please. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Please proceed . 

REP. SMITH (108th): 
' 

In j~st looking at the language of the bill, I 

don't see any requirement that the student who 

receives the grant has to work for any length of time. 

Is that something that's elsewhere in statute, or 

maybe I'm missing it here? Through you, Madam 

Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 
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Through you, Madam Speaker, no, there is no 

requirement about a length of time that one has to 

hold the position. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Smith. 

REP. SMITH (108th): 

And I thank the Chairwoman for her answer. Then, 

so based on that response then someone could actually 

work a couple of months and still receive the benefit 

of this grant, and I think the grant as I read the 

statute, there's a maximum of $10,000, $5,000 per year 

over two years. I just want to make sure I'm accurate 

with that. Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker, that is my 

understanding. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Smith. 

REP. SMITH (108th): 

Thank you. I think the, although I vote~ for 

this in Committee, I think probably I may have fell 

asleep at the wheel here. There probably should be 
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• some language at least to have some type of 

requirement. Perhaps it's something we could look at 

next year, just instead of handing out money, make 

sure that we get the benefit for our dollars so that 

people actually remain engaged in what we train them 

for. 

I'll probably support the bill today. I am 

concerned about the comments made by some others in 

terms of the actual funding, but I'll leave that to 

others to make sure that we either do have a program 

because I think it's a worthy program. 

It's not only Bridgeport. You look at pretty 

• much any city or town within Connecticut, there are 

dialects in every school that we have to address and 

we want to make sure that those who are living here 

and being educated here actually can learn the 

language and be productive members of our society and 

I think this bill is designed to do that. 

So I will continue to listen to the dialogue, or 

the debate today and support the bill. 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Rebimbas, you have the floor, 

• ma'am. 
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• REP. REBIMBAS (70th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker, and Madam Speaker, just 

a clarification question. I believe it was already 

asked, but certainly I was inclined to support the 

bill until the last statement I just heard, but also 

one prior. 

So just for clarification for my purposes, 

through you, Madam Speaker. So in fact this program 

now eliminates any cap for a specific number of 

students who could qualify for this program? 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

• Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you. It doesn't cap it at a definitive 

number, so they could take 22 now, or they could take 

23. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Rebimbas. 

REP. REBIMBAS (70th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. And I guess my only 

concern with that was what Representative Craig Miner 

had indicated earlier about the fiscal impact and 

• whether or not we could afford it, because anyone that 
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• would be interested in enrolling in this, if you've 

got 100 students interested in enrolling, then there's 

no mechanism put in place that says well, you can't 

enroll and we won't provide you with this grant. 

But I think even in addition to the other thing 

that was most concerning to me was also what was 

highlighted by Representative Smith that there's 

absolutely no criteria of requirement that these 

students then need to fulfill post enrolling in this 

program. 

So in other words, the goal of this is to have 

them then turn around and educate people in a second 

• language, but yet we have absolutely no time 

requirements. 

So if a student simply completed this, came out, 

dedicated one hour of their time, they would still 

benefit from this program. Is that correct? 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker, I think it's 

important to understand. This program is meant to be 

• an incentive program. It's mean to incentivize 



•• 

-· 

• 

pat/gbr/cd 
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

004233 
136 

May 1, 2014 

·someone to get that dual certification while they're 

in school and that's the primary purpose of this, not 

afterwards, but while they are there, while they are 

getting their teachers certificate, that they also go 

the added step by taking and becoming certified in 

English lang~age learning. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Rebimbas. 

REP. REBIMBAS (70th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. I think the incentive 

is there. The carry through of what the intent of the 

incentive to actually do and accomplish for many of 

our, you know, even State of Connecticut residents, in 

attempting to learn the fluency, the grammar of the 

Engli~h language, it does not accomplish that. 

The incentive of coming out of any educational 

institution or program with additional certification 

in and of itself would make that person a lot more 

valuable for any job position, but not to have 

anything tied to this that the main point of it is to 

actually go into our communities, cities, suburbs, you 

name it that need this type of expertise or education 

or certification, I think falls short of the purpose 

of the program. 
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• we can name a variety of different types of 

programs we would want to incentivize. We would want, 

you know, we have a shortage of doctors for a variety 

of different reasons in the State of Connecticut, both 

national and state laws that have impacted that. 

Of course we would want to throw money and 

incentivize people to get different certifications in 

the medical field but we're not doing that. 

But again, not to diminish the main point of this 

program, which I was going to support this 

legislation, but without any of these safeguards, 

without knowing whether or not we could afford it, 

• without not putting some kind of criteria there to 

make sure that each person who is interested in 

enrolling, will actually have the opportunity and will 

be properly funded. 

But then even worse for me, that they come out 

with this incentive and it's a wonderful incentive, 

that not to even be requested to provide one or two 

hours of service for the intent of the bill, I cannot 

support this as currently drafted, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Thank you, Representative . 

• 
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• Will you remark further on the bill before us? 

Will you remark further on the bill before us? Will 

you remark further? 

Representative O'Neill. 

REP. O'NEILL (69th): 

Yes, thank you, Madam Speaker. I have a couple 

of questions, if I may. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Please proceed. 

REP. O'NEILL (69th): 

Thank you. With respect to the way this bill 

sets up, it appears that it's a redesign of an 

• existing program. Is that true? 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker, that is indeed 

correct. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative O'Neill. 

REP. O'NEILL (69th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker. Yes, thank you, 

• Madam Speaker. Do we know how many students took 
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advantage of the program say last year or the year 
~ 

before? Do we have any numbers in the recent past? 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker, no, I don't have that 

information. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative O'Neill. 

REP. O'NEILL (69th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. And do we know, is 

this program, the new design, is this based on a 

recommendation that comes from a group of experts in 

the field, some sort of model program? 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker, I'm not aware that 

that's the genesis of this legislation. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative O'Neill . 

REP. O'NEILL (69th): 
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Thank you, Madam Speaker. Was this program 

copied from some other state that switched from a 

different program somewhat like the one we have to the 

one that's being proposed within this bill? 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker, I also do not have 

that information in any of the reports before me. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative O'Neill . 

REP. O'NEILL (69th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. I thank the lady for 

her candid answers. 

Could the Chair of the Education Committee 

indicate who was the author or the designer of the new 

redesigned program? Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker, the Office of Higher 

Education in an effort to make this program function 

more efficiently and be able to reach more students. 
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Thank you, Madam Speaker, because I notice that 

in the testimonies on this thing, this bill, that it 

talks about it being technical changes and it talks 

about that it will allow language educators to teach 

English speakers of other, bilingual education studies 

of many of our Connecticut public institutions of 

higher education but doesn't really indicate that it 

is addressing a problem. 

So I guess, Madam Speaker, was there any 

testimony that the existing program was not working? 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker, my understanding was 

that it was very difficult for the Office of Higher 

Education to administer the way it is constructed now. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative O'Neill. 

REP. O'NEILL (69th): 
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Thank you, Madam Speaker. Could the Chair of the 

Committee indicate what those problems were, because I 

don't see it referenced in the testimony. 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Througn you, Madam Speaker, I'm not aware of the 

technical challenges. It may have to do with the 

difficulties of doing loan reimbursements, which has 

always been an administrative challenge for the 

Department of Higher Ed when it existed and now the 

office of Higher Education. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative O'Neill. 

REP. O'NEILL (69th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. Do we know if this 

type of program exists in any other state, the program 

that is before us today? Do we know of any state that 

does it this way? Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 
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Through you, Madam Speaker, I am aware that other 

states have it, but I'm not sure how many or which 

states. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative O'Neill. 

REP. O'NEILL (69th): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. I'm not sure about 

this bill. It sounds to me like it's something that, 

you know,,when I look at the testimony it doesn't 

really articulate clearly a problem. It doesn't 

explain how the proposal solves the problem if there 

was one, and it, while there's, you know, general 

support that bilingual education is a good thing and 

more is better, it doesn't really tell us how this is 

going to make it better or how we're going to get 

better results as a result of this program being 

enacted this way. 

I do have one other question if I may for the 

Chair of the Education Committee, through you, Madam 

Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Please proceed. 

REP. O'NEILL (69th): 
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• In looking at the computer bill status sheet, 

screen, it indicates that there was a Senate amendment 

that was called. Was that amendment successful? 

Through you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative Willis. 

REP. WILLIS (64th): 

Through you, Madam Speaker, my understanding was 

that it failed in the Senate. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Representative O'Neill. 

REP. O'NEILL (69th): 

• Thank you, Madam Speaker. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Will you remark further on the bill before us? 

Will you remark further on the bill before us? Will 

you remark further? 

If not, will staff and guests please come to the 

well of the House. Will the members please take your 

seats. The machine will be opened. 

THE CLERK: 

The House of Representatives is voting by roll. 

The House of Representatives is voting by roll. Will 

••• members please return to the chamber immediately. 
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DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Have all the members voted? Have all the members 

voted? Will the members please check the board to 

determine if your vote has been properly cast. 

If all the members have voted, the machine will 

be locked and the Clerk will take a tally. The Clerk 

will please announce the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

On Senate Bill 18 in concurrence with the Senate. 

Total number voting 143 

Necessary for passage 72 

Those voting Yea 121 

Those voting Nay 22 

Those absent and not voting 8 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

The bill passes in concurrence with the Senate. 

Are there any announcements? 

Representative Wood, for what purpose do you 

rise? 

REP. WOOD (141st): 

Thank you, Madam Speaker. I rise on a point of 

introduction please. 

DEPUTY SPEAKER RITTER: 

Please proceed . 
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Thank you, Madam President. I apologize to Senator 
Meyer. 

Madam President, if the Clerk would call as the next 
item, Calendar Page 6, Calendar 62. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

On Page 6, Calendar 62, Senate Bill Number 18 AN ACT 
CONCERNING THE ENGLISH LANGUAGE LEARNER EDUCATOR 
INCENTIVE PROGRAM. Favorable Report of the Committee 
on Higher Education and there are amendments. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano, good afternoon, sir. 

SENATOR CASSANO: 

Good afternoon, Madam Chair. Madam Chair, I move the 
acceptance of the Joint Committee's Favorable Report 
and move·passage of the bill, waive its reading and 
seek leave to summarize. 

THE CHAIR: 

The motion is on acceptance and passage. Will you 
remark, sir? 

SENATOR CASSANO: 

Yes. The ACT CONCERNING THE ENGLISH LEARNER EDUCATOR 
INCENTIVE PROGRAM is a focus on undergraduates that 
are enrolled in teacher preparation programs. Rather 
than certify teachers, we have a program now where we 
have 20 certified teachers in a program that go 
through training so that they can be cross trained, 
either if they speak English to teach English to non
English speaking or vice-versa. 
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What this program does, there are only 20, it removes 
the cap, expands the pool of potential candidates so 
that there would be more available because we're 
finding in our public school system there simply 
aren't enough students, teachers for cross-language 
teaching. 

It keeps the pool of money available but reduces, the 
overall grant is the same, so that would be a real 
plus for the English-language learner and for the non
English language learner learning English. I move for 
adoption. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark? Senator Boucher. 

SENATOR BOUCHER: 

Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, as the 
good Chairman has just explained, this is a program 
that changes our current English language educator 
loan reimbursement program and really transforms it 
into the English language learner educator incentive 
program, so it's going from a reimbursement to an 
incentive. 

In other words, to try to incentivize students to go 
into this field while they're in college, in fact, 
where previously you had to be a graduate and hold a 
teaching certificate and in fact had to obtain an 
endorsement if they didn't already have one and be 
employed by·a Connecticut public school in a position 
that requires an endorsement. 

It also, as was just stated, removes the cap of the 
number of graduates, but it also changes the financial 
reimbursement or subsidy. 

Additionally, what it does do, and this is where the 
questions arise from some that we discussed this bill 
with, is that previously, our current law, requires 
recipients to fulfill a five-year teaching commitment 
where we pay at least 20 percent of the reimbursement 
for each of the unmet year of employment . 
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Whereas in this, recipients are not required to make 
an employment commitment to participate, and in fact, 
you only need to be enrolled in any four-year 
Connecticut college or ~niversity in the final two 
years of a teacher preparation program and pursue an 
endorsement in bilingual education or teaching of 
English to speakers of other languages, certainly an 
area where we do see a need, where we do need to 
increase the enrollment and the pursuit of this type 
of profession. 

However, as I said, some of the questions did arise 
with regard to why the recipients of this would not be 
required to make an employment commitment to 

I 

participate in this. In fact, they could take their 
certificate, or their education, their degree and 
possibly teach in another state. And for that reason, 
may I please pose that question, through you, Madam 
President, to the good Chair of the Higher Education 
Committee? 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO: 

Thank you, Madam President, through you, first of all 
I want to thank Senator Boucher for her efforts on 
this bill in Committee. This is a discussion that did 
take place. 

The reality is that we are so under-staffed and there 
are so many people looking for jobs that we just felt 
that it's worth the chance that most of the people 
that are going to complete this process will in fact 
be employed and be in the system. 

I don't think we're going to have enough, quite 
honestly, so I don't think we're going to lose out on 
it. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Boucher . 

SENATOR BOUCHER: 
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Thank you, Madam President. I thank the good Chairman 
for his response, and I do stand in support of it at 
this time. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark further? Senator Welch. 

SENATOR WELCH: 

Thank you, Madam President. I rise for the purpose of 
an amendment . 

THE CHAIR: 

Please proceed, sir. 

SENATOR WELCH: 

The Clerk is in possession of LCO Number 3474. I ask 
that it be called and move the amendment and seek 
permission to-summarize . 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

LCO Number 3474, Senate Amendment Schedule "A", 
offered by Senators Welch and Kelly. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Welch. 

SENATOR WELCH: 

Thank you, Madam President. This Amendment, I think, 
is appropriate to the conversation that Senator 
Boucher and Senator Cassano just had, and while I 
think it is important to invest in individuals who are 
willing to train English as a second language, I think 
if we're going to be giving them, if we're going to be 
investing a lot, then we also need to ask for a 
contribution back, and it seems prudent to me that a 



• 

• 

• 

pat/gbr 
SENATE 

55 000459 
April 9, 2014 

five-year commitment to stay in the state, to work in 
the state, after having received state resources is a 
reasonable commitment. 

And so what this Amendment does, is after Line 50, it 
inserts a requirement that the candidate'have a 
commitment and right to remain employed in a teaching 
position for at least five years following the 
student's receipt of such an endorsement, or their 
endorsement. 

So with that, Madam President, I urge the Chamber's 
support. Again, if we're going to be investing in 
others, I think it's only reasonable to ask for 
something back. Thank you, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO: 

Yes, Madam Chair, through you. I would speak in 
opposition to the Amendment. I believe that the job 
needs are significant enough. 

I'm also concerned that we on a regular basis provide 
literally millions of dollars of scholarship aid to 
students, both resident and non-residents in the State 
of Connecticut with no requirements to stay here to 
work here or anything else. 

This is an area where we are grossly under-staffed. 
My town alone in Manchester, the shift over the last 

·few years we can't keep up with it. Towns like 
Norwich, where they speak more than 100 languages, 
can't keep up with it. 

I don't feel the necessity of this and so I would 
speak against the Amendment. I'd ask for a Roll Call 
Vote. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark? Oh, a Roll Call Vote has been 
ordered. Senator Boucher . 
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Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, I think 
both previous speakers have made excellent, excellent 
points. 

But I do rise in support of the Amendment in that I do 
see it as making a very good bill even better. I know 
that our neighboring states all have very good 
incentive programs. In fact, the City of New York 
actually will support some students that are non
traditional going into some of the most under-served 
school systems in New York by providing subsidy for 
master's degrees, but it is a requirement of a two
year service to one of their most under-served cities. 

They don't get to choose. They're told where they're 
going to go teach during that two-year period until 
they pay off the obligation that they have with that 
subsidy. 

So I don't see this as being negative to the bill. I 
think it can strengthen it because I do absolutely 
support the entire concept. We did, in fact, 
previously require a commitment to continue. In fact, 
it quite onerous. It wasn't two years. It was 
actually five years to pay back after someone had 
already received their degree. 

In this case, we're actually subsidizing the schooling 
that's taking place in the last of the two years and 
then even providing a subsidy for them while they 
teach as well. Thank you very much, Madam President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark? Senator Kelly. 

SENATOR KELLY: 

Thank you, Madam President. I also rise in support of 
the Amendment. I think this is capitalizing on 
something that we do here in Connecticut very well. 

One of the areas that we are consistently at the top, 
if we're not number one, we're number two or three, 
when compared to other states is our education. We do 
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teach our children well and the problem that we 
encounter because of the state of affairs with our 
economy, is that we lose our children and we lose our 
investment in our children with that good, quality 
education to other states because the jobs aren't in 
Connecticut. 

And what I think we need to start focusing on is, what 
can we do in order to keep our children here at home 
and that's what this Amendment is designed to do. 
It's designed to start to focus on, if we're going to 
educate these children and we're going to give them a 
benefit in that education, then let's as a state, make 
a policy that they also remain here. 

And I think this way, we would be able to keep that 
talent here at home and enrich the lives of students 
here in Connecticut first. Thank you very much, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Will you remark further? Will you remark 
further? Senator McKinney. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, I admit 
to some confusion over the OLR analysis of the bill 
and the Chairman's analysis of the bill, which relates 
specifically to the Amendment. 

So if I could, through you, Madam President, as I 
understand the underlying bill, there's no need for a 
work commitment, which is currently required under 
law, but it does say in the last section of the bill, 
Section C, that a student who receives a grant and who 
teaches in a public school upon graduation shall be 
eligible for reimbursement of federal and state 
educational loans up to a maximum of $2,500 per year 
up to four years. 

So, through you, Madam President, as I understand it 
then, is, the current law provides a $25,000 loan. 
This underlying bill would say you could only get a 
$20,000 loan. The additional $10,000 can only come if 
you're teaching in a school $2,500 a year for four 
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years. Is that correct? Through you, Madam 
President. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Cassano. 

SENATOR CASSANO: 

Yes. 

SENATOR MCKINNEY: 

Okay, thank you, Madam President. So I guess, I guess 
I rise in support of the Amendment. Senator Cassano's 
not wrong when he says that we give out scholarships 
to kids to go to higher education units without any 
commitment that they're going to stay and work in 
Connecticut. 

But this is such an incredible need. I understand the 
need to get rid of the caps. I think that's a good 
idea. I understand the need to go into when people 
are in college, not when they're graduated. 

But if we're going to be giving someone $20,000 to go 
to school to become a teacher of English language 
learners, we should require that they're applying that 
here in Connecticut to fill the need. 

If, as the Senator said, there is, the need is 
greater, the demand is greater than the supply, and 
he's exactly right, I don't see any harm in requiring 
someone to work in Connecticut. 

The worst case scenario here is that someone's going 
to get the loan, graduate, and not teach in 
Connecticut and I think we're all worse off if that 
happens here, so I actually think the work ~ommitment 
actually guarantees that the people will end up 
staying here in Connecticut. I don't know of any 
evidence that the work commitment, the work 
requirement, inhibits people from wanting to go 
through the program in the first place. 

So for those reasons, I'm going to stand in support of 
the Amendment . 

I 
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THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark further? Will you remark further? 

SENATOR CASSANO: 

Just Madam Chairman, just a final comment that --

THE CHAIR: 

For the second time. 

SENATOR CASSANO: 

Quite honestly, as a former professor, if I have 
students that are 20, 22 years old and looking at 
their futures, th~y know that they have a future here 
in the progr~m if they're a part of it, but the 
commitment of five years when they're getting married 
next year·or this or that, would make, it might 
actually discourage a lot of people from even 
participating in this program because they don't have 
those restrictions in other academic programs and it 
could make a significant difference. 

So the facts, we don't know that but we'll find out 
through time whether that's correct or not, but I 
think it could be for many, a disincentive to have 
that five-year period. Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Will you remark? Will you remark? If not, Mr. Clerk, 
would you call for a Roll Call Vote on this Amendment 
and the machine will be open. 

THE CLERK: 

An immediate Roll Call has been ordered in the Senate. 
Senators please return to the Chamber. 

Immediate Roll Call has been ordered in the Senate. 

THE CHAIR: 
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All members have voted? 
machine will be closed. 
call the tally. 

All members have voted? The 
Mr. Clerk, will you please 

THE CLERK: 

Senate Amendment Schedule "A" for Senate Bill Number 
18. 

Total number voting 35 
Necessary for adoption 19 
Those voting Yea 14 
Those voting Nay 22 
Those absent and not voting 1 

THE CHAIR: 

Senate "A" fails. 
remark further? 

SENATOR CASSANO: 

Will you remark further? 
Senator Cassano. 

Will you 

Yes. If there's no objection, I would ask that it be 
put on Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered. 

SENATOR CASSANO: 

Thank you. 

THE CHAIR: 

Thank you. Mr. Clerk. Oh, I'm sorry. Senator 
Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, before 
we move along with too much additional business, would 
like to call for a vote on the First Consent Calendar. 

But before that, there's one other, one other item, 
Madam President, that for purposes of a change in 
marking. 
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THE CHAIR: 

Pleas proceed, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Yes, thank you, Madam President. Madam President, on 
Calendar Page 2, Calendar 128, Senate Joint Resolution 
Number 31, would move that that item be recommitted to 
the Committee on Executive and Legislative 
Nominations. 

And the reason is, that we have already adopted the 
substance of that nomination by virtue of a Senate 
Resolution. If was in effect, misprinted on our 
Calendar twice with a Senate Resolution and a Senate 
Joint Resolution, so would move to recommit the Senate 
Joint Resolution since we have already moved to adopt 
the Senate Resolution on the same nomination. 

THE CHAIR: 

Seeing no objection, so ordered, sir. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. And I would call for a 
vote on the First Consent Calendar. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk, will you read the bills on the Consent 
Calendar, please. 

THE CLERK: 

On Page 1, Calendar 125, Senate Bill Number 14. 

Also on Page 1, Calendar 126, Senate Bill Number 15. 

On Page 2, Calendar 127, Senate Resolution Number 16. 

Also on Page 2, Calendar 146, House Joint Resolution 
Number 19 . 

(SR\tt) 

(S€. l5) 
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Page 2, Calendar 147, House Joint Resolution Number 
.2.§..:. 

Also on Page 2, Calendar 148, House Joint Resolution 
Number 57. 

On Page 3, Calendar 149, House Joint Resolution Number 
59. 

On Page 3 again, Calendar 151, House Joint Resolution 
Number 60. 

Calendar 152, House Joint Resolution Number 61. 

And on Page 4, Calendar 153, Senate Resolution Number 
17. 

Calendar 238, Senate Joint Resolution Number 32. 

Also on Page 4, Calendar 239, Senate Joint Resolution 
.Number 33. 

Calendar 240, Senate Resolution Number 19 . 

And Calendar 241, Senate Resolution Number 20. 

On Page 6, Calendar 56, Senate Bill Number 66. 

And Calendar 62, Senate Bill Number 18. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk, will you call for a Roll Call Vote on the 
First Consent Calendar of the day. The machine will 
be open. 

THE CLERK: 

An immediate Roll Call has been ordered in the Senate 
voting today's Consent Calendar. 

Immediate Roll Call has been ordered in the Senate. 

THE CHAIR: 
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If all members have voted, all members have voted, the 
machine will be closed. Mr. Clerk, would you please 
call the tally. 

THE CLERK: 

On today's Consent Calendar. 

Total number voting 36 
Necessary· for adoption 19 
Those voting Yea 36 
Those voting Nay 0 
Those absent and not voting 0 

T~E CHAIR: 

The Consent Calendar passes. Mr. Clerk. Hold on, Mr. 
Clerk. One moment, Mr. Clerk. 

Senator Looney. Senator Looney, please. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Madam President, I believe the Clerk is in possession 
of Senate Agenda Number 1. 

THE CHAIR: 

Mr. Clerk. 

THE CLERK: 

The Clerk is in possession of Senate Agenda Number 1. 
It's dated Wednesday, April 9, 2014. It's been copied 
and is on Senators' desks. 

THE CHAIR: 

Senator Looney. 

SENATOR LOONEY: 

Thank you, Madam President. Madam President, I move 
all items on Senate Agenda Number 1 dated Wednesday, 
April 9, 2014, to be acted upon as indicated and that 
the Agenda be incorporated by reference in the Senate 
Journal and the Senate Transcript. 
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REP. WILLIS: Go for it. 

JANE CIARLEGLIO: Thank you, Roberta for 
recognizing that it's there somewher~. 

Good afternoon, Senator Cassano, 
Representative Willis and Senator Boucher and 
members of the Committee. You have my 
testimony that I've submitted. So, I'll just 
try to -- try to summarize. 

We have three technical bills that we have 
before you -- before you today. That this 
office has submitted. The first is Senate 
Bill 18, An Act Concerning the English 
Language Learner's Educator Incentive Program. 
That bill, an idea that came out of this 
committee, I believe, several years ago. And 
this a repeat fix that we tried to put in last 
year. And somehow it never -- it never was 
enacted. So that we would be able to -- these 
are the technical fixes. We need to be able 
to allow students to be able to participate in 
the important financial aid program. 

The second bill is Senate Bill 19, An Act 
Establishing Uniform Academic Degree 
Standards. There's been some discussion over 
the last -- since reorganization as to whether 
or not the statute is perfectly clear after 
re-org. And to r~gulate this -- this will 
just m~ke sure that the regulations conce~ning 
academic standards do in fact apply to all 
institutions of higher education in 
Connecticut. 

I mean, I think it's clear. The General 
Assembly with your floor debate made it pretty 
clear. But because I -- I guess I was being a 
little pro-active, I sought guidance from the 
Attorney General's Office. And their language 
is attached to our testimony. So to be clear, 
this is the current practice since re-org. 
And in fact, before re-org so nothing will -
nothing really does change. It just makes it 
clearer in statute that everybody has to abide 

• 

• 
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by the same regulations. 

The final bill is Senate Bill 20, An Act 
Concerning the Minority Advancement Program. 
This bill is yet another technical change due 
to the result of the re-org. The MAP program 
and the funding as remained in the office of 
Hi_gher Eduqation but t.he statutory reporting 
on these programs has been transferred between 
the BOR and our office at least twice. 

So, what we decided to do was take the -- the 
-- we now everything in our office. The 
portion of the statute that has us reporting 
on the information on hiring practices of the 
-- of the constituent units is directly sent 
now by the constituent units to the CHRO. So 
it seemed redundant to ask us to report on 
that since it's already reported to the -- to 
the state's CHRO. What we will continue to do 
is -- is report on the programmatic aspects of 
the grant program, the competitive program 
that we run. 

I'd be more than happy to answer any questions 
if you -- if you have any 

SENATOR CASSANO: One quick question. 

JANE CIARLEGLIO: Yes. 

SENATOR CASSANO: Senate Bill 18, is there any 
change in ~hi~ from· what was brought before 
last year? 

JANE CIARLEGLIO: No. The language actually is 
exactly the same. 

SENATOR CASSANO: Exactly the same. 

JANE CIARLEGLIO: Yes. 

SENATOR CASSANO: And on~ all institutions of 
higher education, does this include on-line 
institutions? Or does is it those that are 
housed here in Connecticut? 

000340 
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JANE CIARLEGLIO: The ones that are licensed and 
accredited in Connecticut. Yes. 

SENATOR CASSANO: Thank you. 

REP. WILLIS: Just a comment for the rest of the 
committee on Senate Bill 18. Senate Bill 18. 
got hung up at the end of session and so it 
was -- it really was the log jam at the end 
that it didn't make it across the finish line. 

JANE CIARLEGLIO: Yes. 

REP. WILLIS: I'm thinking the House. 

JANE CIARLEGLIO: Yes.' 

REP. WILLIS: So, we promised at that time Senator 
Bye and I that we would work to reconsider 
this first thing --

JANE CIARLEGLIO: Yes. 

REP. WILLIS: this year. So, I just wanted to 
clarify that. 

REP. SAWYER: Hello, Miss Jane with the big heart. 

JANE CIARLEGLIO: Okay. Let's not get carried 
away. 

REP. SAWYER: In looking at Senate Bill 18 -- you 
know one of the problems that I had with it 
last year and I still have it this year, I 
love the bill. I just hate putting a fine 
right dollar amount in it. Just because of 
the way costs are going and whatever. And 
every time we have to change a piece of 
legislation, it comes back here. It gets 
stuck into the mess like it got stuck in last 
year. And it takes another year or two to get 
it fixed. 

So, in lines 51 and 52 where it talks about 
maximum grant shall not exceed $5,000 per 

• 
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year. In line 58 and 59 it says $2,500 per 
year for up to four years of service. I love 
the concept. But if there's a way to have 
some other entity other than statute decide 
how much money it should be. I mean my dream 
would be at some point as cost of college goes 
up, but it's a $10,000 grant. That it -- they 
can pay it b~ck a variable amount rate up to 
-- you know -- forgiven maybe 10 years for a 
thousand or whatever. 

Depending on what the economy is and where it 
would need to change. Could you just think 
about that in the grand scheme of things to 
get the fine night dollar amount out of 
statute? And the process -- I guess that's a 
good word for it. Look for another process to 
-- to decide exactly how much we're going to 
do this year and how much we're going to 
figure on depending on how much money we have. 
And how much -- how many students and so 
forth . 

JANE CIARLEGLIO: Just understand that it depends 
on what the appropriation is anyway. And of 
course we always have to have clarifications 
when we give these awards out. The intent is 
to -- is to let the students know generally 
what -- you know -- they're going to be able 
to qualify for. And remember that when you go 
into the school of education, if you want to 
be a teacher, that doesn't happen until to 
your junior year. 

JANE 

JANE 

REP. 

So, it is that fine line between -- you know 
-- having the student's expectations met or 
that's why it's an incentive. But -- you know 

CIARLEGLIO: And that part I totally 
understand. It's just the fine amount of 
money. 

CIARLEGLIO: Yes . 

SAWYER: That is there. And if you can find a 

000342 
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process to change that statutory language. 
That'd be great. Thank you. 

SENATOR BOUCHER: Yes. Thank you very much. And 
on Bill Number 18, I'm very pleased to see 
that it is not exclusively for those pursuing 
final education b~t also those that are 
pursuing a way to teach English students that 
are from foreign ~ountries and -- and to have 
a different language learners. Correct? 

JANE CIARLEGLIO: Yes. 

SENATOR BOUCHER: And but the second one with 
regards to codifying current practice with 
regards to -- to establishing a new academic 
programs within universities. I see the 
language from the Attorney General's Office 
includes the State University system and 
regional community technical colleges and the 
Board of State Academic Awards. It does not 
include UCONN. 'rs that correct? 

JANE CIARLEGLIO: Yes it does. 

SENATOR BOUCHER: It does? 

JANE CIARLEGLIO: Well, -- again -- and Gail may 
want to help. Currently the University of 
Connecticut they do not yet -- they still go 
through the Board of Regents, isn't that 
correct for their -- for their final -- that's 
-- yes. Yes. Yes. So, I think -- I guess 
the answer to your question is when I think 
we're working that out. When it's all worked 
out, they will -- they will have their own -
they have their own process now. 

The problem is that re-org again kind of swept 
something in. And I think that there's some 
-- some ideas to be able to work that out on 
the back end if you will. So, the idea is 
that all academic standards would be -- would 
.be the same and whatever their processes is 
for the public institutions that would be 
their process. • 
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SENATOR BOUCHER: So, it's unclear at this point 
with regards to that. And should they all be 
the same is the question? 

JANE CIARLEGLIO: Sure. 

SENATOR BOUCHER: Should there be a floor. But 
should there not be a ceiling? Because --

JANE CIARLEGLIO: There is a floor. 

SENATOR BOUCHER: -- it may different -- just a 
floor? 

JANE CIARLEGLIO: Just a floor. 

SENATOR BOUCHER: Okay. It still does beg the 
question of why should we have a board to do 
this and not allow the individual schools to 
set their own standards? 

JANE CIARLEGLIO: Well because then you don't have 
uniform standards. And that's -- that's the 
consumer protection issue of in the State of 
Connecticut. That's where -- you know -- it's 
very important, I think, to have a floor. 
There's many, many institutions both public 
and private that are way over the floor. 
Thanks. 

SENATOR CASSANO: Is there anyone that has signed 
up and spoke. And is there anyone who didn't 
sign up who wants to speak? 

Hold their peace. They can -- we don't need 
to -- the motion to adjourn. We are 
adjourned. Thank you . 
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Senator Cassano, Representative Willis, Senator Boucher, Representative LeGeyt and 

distinguished members of the Higher Education and Employment Advancement Committee, 

thank you for this opportunity to offer testimony this afternoon. I would like to speak to three 

bills involving the Office of Higher Education. 

First, I would like to speak in support of Senate Bill No. 18 (RAISED)- AN ACT 

CONCERNING THE ENGLISH LANGUAGE LEARNER EDUCATOR INCENTIVE 

PROGRAM. The original language of this program, because of technical issues, did not allow 

our agency to administer this program. Senate Bill 18 corrects these deficiencies, and allows us 

to run this program as originally intended. This program will provide much needed college 

tuition assistance and loan relief to students who are interested in becoming English language 

learner educators. Equally important, it provides a strong incentive for these individuals to take 

added steps to pursue their endorsement in teaching English to speakers of other languages or 

bilingual education studies at a Connecticut public institution of higher education. 

The second bill I wish to speak to is Senate Bill No. 19 (RAISED) AN ACT 

ESTABLISHING UNIFORM STATE ACADEMIC DEGREE STANDARDS. This bill makes 

technical changes to statutes to ensure that all institutions of higher education in the State 

61 Woodland Street • Ha1 tford, CT 06105-2326 
www.ctohe.org 

An Equal Opportunity Employer 
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Language from the Attorney General's Office: 

Section 10a-35a of the general statutes is repealed and the following is substituted in lieu thereof 
(Effective July 1, 2014): ~J3( 8 
.ill} Notwithstanding sections lOa-34 to lOa-35, inclusive, the Board of Regents for Higher 
Education shall have the authority, in accordance with the provisions [of said] and standards 
established in sections lOa-34 to lOa-35, inclusive, and any regulations promulgated thereunder, 
[over academic degrees awarded by the state colleges within the Connecticut State University 
System, the regional community-technical colleges and the Board for State Academic Awards, 
including the (1) operation of such public institutions of higher education and the programs 
offered by such public institutions of higher education, (2) licensure and accreditation of such 
pubhc institutions of higher education and programs offered by such public institutions of higher 
education, (3) evaluation and approval of applications to confer academic degrees made by such 
public institutions of higher education, and (4) assessment of any violation by such public 
institutions of higher education of the authority of said board as described in subdivisions ( 1) to 
(3), inclusive, of this section and the imposition of a penalty for such violation. ] to (1) review 
and approve recommendations for the establishment of new academic programs for the 
universities within the Connecticut State University System, the regional community-technical 
colleges and the Board for State Academic Awards and (2) report all new programs and program 
changes to the Office of Higher Education. 

(b) Notwithstanding sections lOa-34 to lOa-35, inclusive, the Board of Trustees for The 
University of Connecticut shall (1) have the authority, in accordance with the provisions and 
standards established in sections lOa-34 to lOa-35, inclusive, and any regulations promulgated 
thereunder, to review and approve recommendations for the establishment of new academic 
programs for the university, and (2) report all new programs and program changes to the Office 
of Higher Education . 

------------------ --··--
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Senator Cassano, Representative W111is, Senator Boucher, Representative Legeyt and members of the Higher 
Education and Employment Advancement Committee, thank you for the opportunity to provide feedback on SB 
18: An Act Concerning the English Language Learners Educator Incentive Program. 

As you know, supporting English Language Learners and Bilingual students 1s one of the many ways the 

Department must work to address the achievement gap In Connecticut. As an SDE representative stated at the 

Latmo and Puerto R1can Affairs Commission's Pubhc Hearing on this issue, one of the challenges Is that bilingual 

certified teachers is an identified shortage area. It is difficult for districts to hire qualified bilingual teachers, 

particularly if they are a small district and the teacher anticipates that as the bilingual eligible numbers drop, the 

district will terminate the position. 

The Department strongly supports this proposed leg1slat1on, will help to address the teacher shortage area . 

P.O. Box 2219 • Hartford, Connecticut 06145 
An Eqrtaf Opportumty F.mployc!r 
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SB 18 An Act Concerning The English Language Learner Educator Incentive Program 

Good afternoon Senator Cassano, Representative W111is and members of the Higher Education 
and Employment Advancement Committee. My name is Steve McKeever and I am the First 
Vice President of AFT Connecticut, a diverse state federation of local unions representing more 
than 14,000 public school educators. It is on their behalf that I am testifying in support of SB 18, 
An Act Concerning the English Language Learner Educator Incentive Program. 

AFT Connecticut applauds the committee's effort to address the important issue of bilingual 
education and incentivize educators to pursue a bilingual education endorsement. As you are 
surely aware, there is a shortage of bilingual educators in Connecticut. By providing significant 
grants and loan forgiveness contained in this bill, prospective teachers in preparation programs 
may become more aware of the shortage and give more serious consideration to pursuing this 
certif1cat1on. 

Bihngual educat1on uses and develops the student's native language and culture to help the 
student acquire academic skills, positive self-concept skills and develop English proficiency. The 
model is based on research which asserts that to be successful in the mainstream. emergent 
bilingual students must continue to develop cognitive and linguistic skills in their native 
language, while they are learning English. This approach allows students to successfully 
transfer those abilities. skills and strategies to their new language. A student is fully transitioned 
into the mainstream curriculum program after he/she has reached a sufficient level of 
proficiency in English to ensure equal access to instruction in the mainstream classroom. 

Some make the mistake to assume that once a student can converse in English, he or she will 
naturally perform well academically in English. But in fact. interpersonal and communication 
skills and cognitive learning skills are two very different things. Supporting native language 
literacy through extended bilingual education will produce the critical thinkers needed for the 
future of our state That is why bilingual instruction is so important and why qualified bilingual 
teachers are in such demand. 

In order to more fully address the shortage of certified bilingual educators. we suggest that you 
expand this bill to allow practicing teachers to also be eligible for these incentives. They may 
encourage certified teachers to return to higher education to fulfill bilingual endorsement 
requirements . 
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We urge you to support SB 18 and to extend these proposed incentives to practicing teachers 
who seek to comply with bilingual education endorsement requirements. Thank you for the 
opportunity to testify before you today . 

2 
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Higher Education & Employment Advancement Committee 

February 24, 2014 

Sen. Cassano, Rep. Willis and members of the Higher Education & Employment 
Committee. I am here today to speak in support of the proposed changes discussed in 
Raised S.B. No. 18 "An Act Concerning the English Language Learner Educator 
Incentive Program." My name is Werner Oyanadel, Executive Director of the 
Connecticut General Assembly's Latino and Puerto Rican Affairs Commission 
(LPRAC). 

The bill before you, if adopted by the Connecticut General Assembly (CGA), would 
fully redesign the current English language learner educator loan reimbursement 
program adopted in CT in 2012. For the record, this loan reimbursement program 
was part of several other recommendations provided to the CGA by a legislative task 
force regarding English Language Learners co-chaired by Sen. Ayala and Rep. 
Johnson in 2012. Under the original act, recipients of federal or state education loans 
who met the program's criteria were qualified to receive reimbursements of up to 
$5,000 per year for a maximum of five years for up to 20 educators. To be eligible 
for the program a person must graduate from an in-state teacher preparation program 
and complete the state's teaching certification requirements or hold a teaching 
certificate and complete an in-state program to obtain an endorsement in bilingual 
education or teaching English to speakers of other languages; be employed at a 
Connecticut public school in a teaching position that requires such an endorsement; 
and make a written commitment to remain employed for at least five years after 
receiving the endorsement. The act also required the Office of Financial and 
Academic Affairs for Higher Education (OFAAHE) to administer the program and 
allowed the office to adopt regulations for this purpose. 

The new revamped English Language Ieamer educator incentive program would be 
administered by the Office of Higher Education and within available appropriations 
provide a grant to any student who is in the last two years of a teacher preparation 
program leading to a professional certification at any four-year institution of higher 
education in this state, and will pursue an endorsement in bilingual education or 
reaching English to speakers of orher languages. SB 18 also stipulates that no student 
shall receive a grant under such program for more than two years and delineates that 
the maximum grants shall not exceed five thousand dollars per year. 

Moreover, a student who receives a gmnt under this program and who teaches 
bilingual education or teaches English to speakers of other languages in a public 
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school in this state upon graduation from the teacher education program shall be 
eligible for reimbursement of federal or state educational loans up to a maximum of 
two thousand five hundred dollars per year for up to four years of teaching service. 

The previously described changes to this program are supported by LPRAC 
particularly after our agency received testimony at a public hearing our agency 
hosted on issues related to bilingual education on January 29, 2014 -
recommendations, which among others, included testimony that stipulated that there 
is a bilingual certified educator shortage in our state. Therefore, we at LPRAC 
believe that the redesigned program to allow for grants and loan reimbursement for a 
larger pool of eligible students has the potential of creating positive incentives that 
may help decrease the current teacher shortages as described herewith. 

LPRAC for the record is mandated to review and comment on any proposed state 
legislation or recommendations that may affect the Latino and Puerto Rican 
population of the state. (LPRAC) was created by an act of the Connecticut General 
Assembly (CGA) in 1994. This 21 member non-partisan commission is mandated to 
make recommendations to the CGA and the Governor for new or enhanced policies 
that will foster progress in achieving health, safety, educational success, economic 
self-sufficiency, and end discrimination in Connecticut. 

LPRAC urges your support of this bill and highly recommends its approval. 
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